
(L-r) MIEMSS staff Elizabeth Scanlan (director of nursing), Dr. R Adams Cowley 
(director) , John Ashworth ( executiue director) , and Malcom Maloof (nursing director of 
MIEMSS Rehabilitation Unit at Montebello) discuss the model of the new building for 
the Shock Trauma Center. 

New STC Building before Legislature 
If all goes well, the legislature will 

approve the request of Governor Harry 
Hughes for nearly $40 million for a 138-
bed new MIEMSS Shock Trauma 
Center to be built on a three-quarter 
acre site adjacent to the University of 
Maryland Medical System and the cur­
rent facility housing the trauma center. 
And if capital funds are approved by the 
end of the legislative session, construc­
tion will begin by fall 1985. 

Governor Supports Project 
The project has the support not 

only of the governor but also of the 
board of regents and chancellor of the 

·University of Maryland at Baltimore, the 
Health Resources Planning Com­
mission, and the Department of State 
Planning. 

According to R Adams Cowley, 
MD, director ofMIEMSS and founder of 
the Shock Trauma Center, "We've 
been petitioning for a new building since 
1975. Now we' re enthusiastically await· 
ing our chance to testify before the legis­
lators, many of whom have come here 
to view the dire circumstances under 
which we struggle." 

Despite rooms and corridors over­
crowded with beds and equipment, 

there are not enough beds for the 
center's patient population--<:ritical pa­
tients with severe multiple trauma, spi­
nal cord injuries, or head trauma. The 
annual occupancy rate is 93 percent, 
and as high as 105 percent in the sum­
mer months when many patients are 
placed in non-bed areas such as the 
operating or recovery rooms until beds 
become available in the critical care re­
covery unit. The number of admissions 
has been increasing to the point that it 
was 15 percent greater than last fiscal 
year. The current 73-bed facility cannot 
continue to handle this increasing ad­
mission rate; as a result, last fiscal year 
61 patients needing the expertise of the 
Shock Trauma Center were flown to 
another center. This compromises not 
only patient care but the concept of a 
statewide EMS system where patients 
are transported to the appropriate level 
of trauma center capable of providing 
the particular level of care needed by 
specific patients. 

Building Not Freestanding 
John Ashworth, executive director 

of MIEMSS, points out that several de­
mand studies concerning the type of 
building needed and the most appro-

priate site have been completed. The 
result was the proposal for a seven-story 
building with a roof-top heliport. Mr. 
Ashworth emphasizes that the proposed 
new building will not be a freestanding 
facility ; " it is not a castle built off into a 
corner." What became clear in the feas i­
bility studies that considered various 
sites for the Shock Trauma Center (such 
as Mt. Wilson, Montebello, and several 
community hospitals) was that the 
Shock Trauma Center is different be­
cause it is associated with an academic 
health center. Therefore it has available 
certain technologies related to equip­
ment and manpower that would be dif­
ficult to duplicate at a site away from the 
University of Maryland Medical System 
(UMMS) and that could never be du­
plicated matching the current econom· 
ics of scale. The proposed new building 
will not be segregated from UMMS but 
will continue to receive ancillary and 
general support services from the hos­
pital (for example, the Shock Trauma 
Center has a pharmacy, but it is a satel­
lite of the UMMS ). 

The Shock Trauma Center is based 
on the concept of moving services to the 

(Continued on page 2) 
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patient as opposed to moving the pa­
tient to the services. According to Mr. 
Ashworth , "Where we can move the pa­
tient to services, we do, but obviously 
with the kinds of severely injured pa­
tients within our unit this is limited." 

Dedicated Services 
Of intense scrutiny during the re­

view of the facility by the health planners 
was the issue of "dedicated" as opposed 
to "duplicative" services. "Based on 
our experience, we know what services 
must be immediately available and dedi­
cated to respond to trauma patients­
services that cannot be termed duplica­
tive," says Mr. Ashworth. As an exam­
ple, the operating rooms for trauma pa­
tients should not be on the seventh floor 
but should be immediately adjacent to 
the receiving area so that a patient with 
life-threatening injuries does not have to 
be moved and allowing for continuity of 
staff. 

UMMS Renovation Not Feasible 
Because of the Shock Trauma 

Center's integration with the UMMS, it 
was suggested that since the hospital 
had excess beds, the trauma center ex­
pand by renovating a part of the hospital 
to meet its needs. First, Mr. Ashworth 
counters, the UMMS has no excess sur­
gical or ICU beds-the type needed by 
the trauma center. Second, he cites the 
feasibility study completed by architects 
which considered the renovation of the 

"South Hospital" built in the 1930s. 
That study concluded that the renova­
tion would not result in the necessary 
operational and functional relationships 
needed by the trauma center; in addi­
tion, cost and efficiency were con­
sidered. The renovation would cost al­
most as much as the proposed new 
building and the resulting renovated 
building would have maintenance prob­
lems in a few years and not permit opti­
mal use of resources. Another point 
studied was the displacement of hospital 
patients currently occupying 200,000 
square feet who would have to be 
moved to another part of the hospital. 
Most importantly, however, renovation 
of the UMMS would not solve the cur­
rent crucial heliport problem where the 
patient is transported to the heliport 
atop University Garage, placed in an 
ambulance for a 3- to 5 -minute drive, 
then taken past a garbage dumpster and 
into UMMS to be transported one-half 
block down a basement corridor and 
placed in an elevator to the STC's ad­
mitting area. (In the proposed new 
building, after landing on the roof-top 
heliport, the patient would be placed on 
the elevator and taken to the first-floor 
admitting area.) 

Beds Increase 
In the proposed plan, the number 

of beds would increase from 73 to 138. 
However, this will be done within the 
licensed bed capacity of the UMMS. 

Accuracy Needed in Runsheets 
It's hard to believe what you see! 
While we are getting much informa­

tion from the Maryland Ambulance In­
formation System (MAIS) runsheets, 
from time to time inappropriately writ­
ten forms are submitted from the field 
that shut down the whole process. 

It is important that particular care be 
taken filling in the response areas of the 
MAIS runsheet. 

If recently reviewed forms are to be 
believed, patients are receiving treat­
ment not authorized in particular areas 
or being taken to three different hospi­
tals on the same trip. 

These misreads occur when the 
provider fills out the form and makes 
inappropriate marks on the sheet. 
Remember-the scanner reads and re­
cords your marks. The machine is 
dumb. It doesn't understand what it is 
doing, it just reads the marks. 

When a form is received with an 
"X" placed throughout an entire 
section, or an important phone number 

jotted down on the form, if the carbon 
deposit (pencil mark) happens to be in 
the area that indicates "started 1-IV" 
and " receiving hospital - West Virginia 
University," the data will be transcribed 
exactly as the scanner reads it. 

Remember that you should fill in 
only the areas that you actually intend to 
have recorded. The accuracy of the data 
you record is important to the patient, 
you, and your company, and is used as 
the basis for further refinements in pa­
tient care. 

Please make the extra effort to en­
sure that your runsheets are an accurate 
record of your activities in rendering pa­
tient care. 

As a final suggestion, be sure to fill 
in the ambulance code and dates appro­
priately, so you and your company can 
be given credit for your activities. 

- Lou Jordan 
Director, Prehospital Care, 

EMS Field Operations 

UMMS officials have agreed to reallo­
cate 65 hospital beds to the Shock 
Trauma Center. 

Workload Management 
Another argument frequently 

heard by Mr. Ashworth is that the Shock 
Trauma Center has an apparent fluc­
tuating patient admission rate and that 
the highly trained medical staff is left 
"standing around when admissions are 
down." Although the admission rate is 
cyclical-that is, climbing during week­
ends and during the summer-Mr. Ash­
worth notes that the unit is staffed for 
peak periods and that vacations are sel­
dom ~ranted for these periods. 

During "down times," staff are en­
gaged in teaching, research, and pub­
lishing functions, in keeping with their 
academic affiliation with the University 
of Maryland Medical School. Vacations 
are also scheduled during these "down 
times." 

STC Anchors EMS System 
According to Mr. Ashworth , what is 

most important in discussing the new 
building is the fact that the Shock 
Trauma Center is a statewide facility and 
anchors Maryland's statewide EMS sys­
tem. The trauma center is the statewide 
receiving center for the severely in­
jured-head-injured, spinal-cord, and 
trauma patients-referred by prehos­
pital care providers or by hospitals or 
areawide trauma centers because of its 
special capabilities. The Shock Trauma 
Center last year received patients from 
20 of Maryland's 23 counties, as well as 
from Baltimore City. According to Mr. 
Ashworth, "We know that all of our 
trauma centers are capable in terms of 
resuscitating and stabilizing patients." 
But many of the areawide trauma 
centers transfer patients to the Shock 
Trauma Center when problems occur in 
the post-resuscitative or critical care 
management phase because of the 
Center's special support services for 24-
hour critical care management of pa­
tients. The Shock Trauma Center 
"allows other trauma services to do 
business efficiently without overwhelm­
ing their resources and gives the patient 
the best chance for survival because of 
the consolidation of such services as 
neurosurgery." 

Areawide Trauma Center Support 
Mr. Ashworth also notes that when 

the certificate-of-need process began in 
1981 , MIEMSS staff met with all of the 
Maryland trauma centers to explain the 
"why's and wherefore's of the need for 
the new facility" and received their 
support. 

Anyone wishing further informa­
tion on the new building should contact 
John Ashworth at (301) 528-3774. 

- Beverly Sopp 
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Continue CPR during Helicopter Flights 
Many times EMTs question whether 

CPR can be performed on patients in 
cardiac arrest while they are transported 
by helicopter. The answer is definitely 
YES! 

The vast majority of cardiac arrest 
patients transported by helicopter are 
accident trauma patients who have 
arrested as a result of the initial trauma 
or injury. Although the helicopter can 
transport two patients, only one who is 
in cardiac arrest can be transported. It is 
immensely important to administer un­
interrupted CPR to the patient until the 
helicopter arrives, while the patient is 
loaded onto the helicopter, and until 
take off to a trauma center. Manual 
cardiac compressions as well as pul­
monary resuscitative assistance must be 
continued while the patient is placed on 
a helicopter litter, carried to the helicop-

ter, and loaded onto it. Fluid administra­
tion as well as drug maintenance is to be 
continued. 

If a Thumper cardiac unit is being 
used, it will be necessary to momentarily 
stop the unit and to switch the control 
arm to the right side of the patient prior 
to entering the helicopter. The helicop­
ter doors cannot be closed if the 
Thumper unit's control arm is on the left 
side of the patient. Any extra oxygen 
bottles connected to the Thumper 
should be stowed under the litter on the 
rear floor of the helicopter. After the 
bottles are placed on the rear floor, the 
aviation trauma technician closes the 
helicopter doors and no further assist­
ance by ground personnel is required. 
Remember to leave the helicopter at the 
front or side (never to the rear) and stay 
clear of the landing zone so that the 

Ambulance personnel should remember that the control arm of the Thumper cardiac 
unit should be on the right side of the patient prior to entering the helicopter. It may be 
helpful for ambulance personnel to label the sides of the Thumper board as "Helicop­
ter" and "Ambulance" as shown. 

I 

Maryland State Police TFC Mark B. Gabriele shows the correct placement of the 
Thumper control arm and the extra oxygen bottles for the Thumper stowed under the 
litter. 

helicopter can take off. 
Arrival at the hospital helipad re­

quires a high degree of safety and assist­
ance to the crew in off-loading the pa­
tient in an orderly and swift manner so 
that proper care can be continued. Noti­
fication of a CPR patient's ETA [esti­
mated time of arrival] via helicopter is 
coordinated by SYSCOM to the receiv­
ing hospital. When the helicopter begins 
its descent to the hospital helipad, the 
pilot flashes the nose light on and off 
several times to indicate that a cardiac 
arrest patient is aboard. After the chop­
per has landed, one hospital attendant 
or nurse should report immediately to 
the right side of the helicopter, enter the 
rear door, and take over CPR Once the 
aviation trauma technician is relieved, 
he/she can then open the helicopter's 
left side doors to further facilitate patient 
off-loading. 

All doors must be opened and shut 
by the aviation trauma technician so that 
the fragile doors are not damaged. If the 
doors are damaged, the flight might 
have to be scrubbed and the aircraft 
grounded until it is repaired. 

The above procedures provide a 
safe and orderly flow of patients in and 
out of the helicopter. Please assist in this 
procedure by following the directions of 
the aviation trauma technician. Don' t 
rush. Use good common sense in getting 
the job accomplished safely and as 
quickly as possible. 

- Major Gary Moore 
Commander, Aviation Division 

Maryland State Police 

Correction 
The Emergency Nurses Association 

(Maryland chapter) participated in Re­
gion Ill's EMS Day at Harborplace in 
September. This information was inad­
vertently omitted from the article on 
EMS Week in the November issue of the 
newsletter. We regret the omission. 

Trauma Centers Studied 
All of the areawide trauma centers 

will be evaluated this year. Frank 
Ehrlich, MD, chairman of the depart­
ment of emergency services at Cone­
maugh Valley Memorial Hospital, in 
Johnstown, Pennsylvania, recently 
evaluated the Region V areawide truma 
centers at Suburban Hospital in 
Bethesda and Prince Georges General 
Hospital in Cheverly. These were the 
first Maryland areawide trauma centers 
to be evaluated this year. 
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Ten years ago, he was the new kid 
on the block. Today his green scowling 
face is as familiar to Marylanders as the 
skull and crossbones he replaced. His 
name? Mr. Yuk. 

Since 1975, when the Randalls­
town Jaycees, Blue Cross/Blue Shield of 
Maryland, and the University of Mary­
land School of Pharmacy provided the 
initial funding to bring this program to 
the Maryland Poison Center, his face 
has appeared in over a quarter of a mil­
lion households in Maryland. 

During National Poison Prevention 
Week '85 (March 17 - 23), the Maryland 
Poison Center will again focus on the 
Mr. Yuk poison prevention program. 
The Mr. Yuk symbol takes a dual ap­
proach to poisoning. Its primary role is 
to prevent an unintentional childhood 
poisoning by a program stressing identi­
fication and labeling of harmful items 
with the Mr. Yukstickers, combined with 
an educational program for the child 
that teaches that Mr. Yuk means "No! 
Do not touch!" 

However, no program or symbol is 
failsafe . The secondary role of the Mr. 
Yuk symbol is to facilitate emergency 
treatment if a poisoning should occur. 
The sticker is designed so that the parent 
will take the product with the Mr. Yuk 
sticker to the phone, call the poison 
center listed on the sticker and then 
have all the necessary produ

1

ct informa-

EHS Chairman Named 
John Lewis, EdD has been ap­

pointed acting chairperson of the emer­
gency health services (EHS) department 
at the University of Maryland Baltimore 
County. Dr. Lewis replaces Dorothy 
Gordon, DNSc who has accepted a 
position as associate administrator for 
nursing at the National Rehabilitation 
Hospital in Washington, DC. Dr. 
Gordon started the EHS program in 
1980. Over 150 students have attended 
the program which now offers a 
bachelor of science (in EMS manage­
ment or paramedic training) and a mas­
ter of science in emergency health 
services. 

Poison Prevention Week Slated 
tion (the exact name of the product, in­
gredients, etc.) to give to the poison in­
formation specialist Hopefully, this not 
only will hasten emergency treatment 
but also will minimize the severity of the 
exposure. 

A free sheet of 12 Mr. Yuk stickers, 
as well as a set of poison information 
cards, are available to anyone who 
sends a stamped, self-addressed business 
envelope to: POISON-NPPW-85, 20 
N. Pine Street, Baltimore, MD 21201. 

In 1983, the Maryland Poison 
Center, a division of the University of 
Maryland School of Pharmacy, handled 
over 54,000 calls. Of these 64.6 percent 
(21 ,223) involved children under five 
years of age. While most of these cases 
were non-toxic or sub-toxic exposures 
that were managed in the home, many 
of these incidents could have been 

avoided with more active poison pre­
vention intervention by the parents, in­
cluding the use of Mr.Yuk stickers. 

In case of a poison emergency, con­
tact the Maryland Poison Center on 
either of its emergency numbers: (301) 
528-7701 or toll-free (Maryland only) 
1-800-492-2414. The center provides 
24-hour emergency toxicity and treat­
ment information to the general public 
and to health professionals. 

On March 20, in conjunction with 
MIEMSS Field Nursing Program, the 
poison center will conduct a one-day 
workshop on the general management 
of the poisoned patient, selected toxic 
agents, and poison prevention strate­
gies. For more information, contact 
Karen Burley, MIEMSS Field Nursing, at 
(301) 528-3930. 

- Jacquie Lucy 

MAST Procedures Explained 
"We buy time until a patient can be 

definitively treated,' ' said Ameen I. 
Ramzy, MD, associate medical director 
for EMS field operations at MIEMSS, 
and medical director for the paramedic 
training program at UMBC, describing 
the reason for using MAST garments. 

Speaking at EMS Care '84, spon­
sored by MIEMSS in June, Dr. Ramzy 
said the procedure for applying MAST 
garments in adult trauma should be: 

1. Check the blood pressure. If it is 
less than 80, there is an absolute 
indication for MAST use; be­
tween 80 and 100, a relative in­
dication for use. 

2. Inflate the legs. 
3. Recheck the blood pressure. 
4. Inflate the abdomen if needed. 
Contraindications for inflating the 

abdominal compartment include: 
• An article impaled in the ab­

domen (it could be pushed in 
further) . 

•Pregnancy (especially in the third 
trimester). 

• Abdominal evisceration. (Dr. 
Ramzy adds, " If there is abdomi­
nal evisceration with only the 
smallest bit of tissue protruding-­
use MAST garments--inflate the 
leg portion, take the blood pres­
sure, and call for a consultation. 
With profound shock, the physi­
cian may choose to take responsi­
bility for inflating the abdominal 
segment i~ in his judgment, the 
benefits outweigh the risks.'' ) 

Contraindicntions for using MAST 

trousers are: 
• Pulmonary edema. 
• Massive uncontrolled hem-

orrhage above the level of the 
MAST garment. 

Uncontrolled hemorrhage is 
another relative " judgment call." Dr. 
Ramzy explained, " If I'm dying with a 
laceration of my brachia! artery and you 
can control it by putting pressure on it, 
use the MAST trousers." 

One possible problem with MAST 
garments is the inadvertent deflation of 
one of the compartments. "You'ue got 
to send the pump in," Dr. Ramzy said, 
" because the worst set of circumstances 
is to have a patient arrive with the pres­
sure out of the leg compartments, and 
the abdominal portion still inflated. In 
this case, the abdominal portion does 
not improve cirt:ulation, but acts as a 
venous tourniquet for the lower extrem­
ities. Everything pools, rather than as­
sisting the circulation. Be sure to send 
the pump in. 

" Jn the case of groin hemorrhage, 
put pressure on the wound itself. If there 
is still a need for increased circulation by 
protocol criteria, put on the trousers. 

' 'There is a myth,'' Dr. Ramzy said, 
" that MAST trousers cannot be used in 
cases of head injury. The fact is, there is 
no significant rise in intracranial pres­
sure with the application of MAST trous­
ers. What a person with a head injury 
needs is oxygenation, so MAST trousers 
can help buy time." 

- Erna Segal 
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CPR Skill Taught in Maryland Schools 

Helen Stemler checks the effectiveness of the CPR technique of a student at C. Milton 
Wright High School in Bel Air. (Courtesy of Harford County Public Schools) 

To Helen Stemler, teaching cardio­
pulmonary resuscitation (CPR) in the 
schools is more than just the ABCs. It is 
teaching responsibility for one's fellow 
man, good citizenship, and the emo­
tional rewards in experiencing "con­
nectedness" with others. It is also teach­
ing students new health promotion con­
cepts so that the next generation's risk of 
developing coronary artery disease will 
be decreased. 

Ms. Stemler, former supervisor of 
health and physical education in Har­
ford County public schools who is now a 
physical education specialist for Howard 
County public schools, first became for­
mally involved with CPR in the schools 
in 1972. At that time MIEMSS and the 
Maryland affiliate of the American Heart 
Association received grants for com­
munity education. Health and physical 
education supervisors in the local school 
systems utilized the training and ma­
terials provided through this initial grant 
to implement CPR in the school curricu­
lum. In 1978, less than 20 percent of 
Maryland's counties had CPR pro­
grams, but this school year, all but four 
counties in the Eastern Shore and West­
ern MarYland will be teaching the course 
to students ranging from seventh to 
twelfth grades. 

Many localities offer the CPR 
course as a part of a larger program of 
comprehensive school health and phys­
ical education. Students increase their 
safety awareness by learning what to do 
in an emergency, and how MIEMSS and 
its network of emergency medical ser­
vices operate. The main goals of the pro­
grams are to teach early warning signals 
of heart attack and how to deal with 
them, and to teach prudent, healthy life-

style behaviors that will reduce the risk 
of heart disease. 

When deciding the best age to 
teach the CPR program, program coor­
dinators worked to determine maturity 
level, educational readiness, and the 
possible effectiveness of the material. In 
the Harford County public schools, 14 
was determined to be an appropriate 
age, although this varies from county to 
county. 

Ms. Stemler provided leadership in 
local school system curriculum develop­
ment that stressed emergency health 
concepts as early as kindergarten, when 
children are given an awareness of 
emergencies and accident prevention. 
Even as young as five, they may learn 
poison prevention; and at age nine, 
some elementary school students learn 
to stop bleeding by applying pressure 
and elevating the limb. Through grade 
five, the children may be taught the con­
cept of 911. 

Last year the Jarrettsville Volunteer 
Rescue Squad and the staff at Jarretts­
ville Elementary School organized a 
morning program over one school's in­
tercom system. The children could actu­
ally hear the phone being dialed and a 
child calling for help. "My mother has 
fallen and she needs help," a little boy 
said. "We will help you. Tell us where 
you live and describe the streets near 
you," a voice assured. Later, the con­
cept of intersections and locations was 
discussed. Children are also taught what 
to do in the event of fire , how to de­
termine consciousness, how to get out, 
and how to communicate adequately to 
get help. " I truly believe that the primary 
responsibility for emergency training is 
in the home, with parents," Ms. Stemler 

notes, "although the roles of schools 
MIEMSS, the American Heart Associa~ 
tion, and the American Red Cross are 
vital but secondary." 

In many health and physical educa­
tion programs of the Maryand school 
system, safety education is a gradual 
process with a little added each year, 
culminating with CPR and other health 
education classes in high school. 

" I see this curriculum as more than 
just teaching the skill of CPR," Ms. 
Stemler reiterates. " It has the spiritual 
and emotional benefits of caring for 
others, learning to take assertive steps to 
help someone, and discovering that no 
one lives in isolation." 

Last spring Raymond Barr, MD, 
emergency cardiac care committee 
member of the American Heart Associa­
tion, helped to coordinate a statewide 
conference for teachers on CPR in the 
schools. The enthusiastic attendees 
learned the why's of CPR in the schools, 
along with the latest techniques and 
procedures. 

For the future , involved agencies 
hope to expand CPR and emergency 
training to include every student in 
Maryland schools. 

Some Maryland schools are also 
working on the yearly recertification 
programs with success. Appropriately, 
every Valentine's Day, the C. Milton 
Wright High School in Bel Air is open to 
all CPR class graduates for a refresher 
program. The Student Government As­
sociation provides free breakfast for 
participants. 

''Many people have spent a lot of 
time working to get a CPR/emergency 
care program into local school systems, 
and we've come a long way," Ms. Stem­
ler says. "But we are looking toward 100 
percent of our systems participating, 
along with active support from the EMS 
regions." Last year, Ms. Stemler, Robert 
Rhodeheaver, and David Ramsey, Re­
gion I administrator, developed a 
videotape and curriculum materials, 
and went to the local board of education 
and physicians' groups to convince 
them to add CPR to the curriculum in 
Garrett County public schools. The 
Maryland affiliate of the American Heart 
Association networked with Ray Clarke, 
Kent County schools supervisor, to as­
sist that school system in developing a 
program. 

According to Ms. Stemler, we need 
to vigorously promote the refresher 
programs and utilize up-to-date teach­

(Continued on page 6) 
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Medical Ethics Advisory Boards Sought 
"With the advent of new tech­

nology that saves lives that were never 
saved before, the issues of economics 
and ethics have come into play, often at 
odds with each other." This was the 
concern of Paula Hollinger, RN, mem­
ber of the Maryland House of Delegates 
from the 11th district, speaking at the 
Seventh National Trauma Symposium, 
sponsored by MIEMSS and the National 
Study Center for Trauma and Emer­
gency Medical Systems. 

Delegate Hollinger was night nurse 
in the emergency room of a hospital in 
Spanish Harlem in the 1960s, head 
nurse of a surgical ICU, and later worked 
in the stroke unit at University of Mary­
land Hospital. She said there is a big 
difference between working in the 
1950s and 1960s and now. In those 
days, when a patient was dead, he was 
gone. In contrast, today there are pa­
tients who are totally decerebrate, being 
kept alive with respirators. Families 
come in day after day after day; insur­
ances run out; they lose businesses and 
homes paying medical bills. Health pro­
fessionals with the patient all day have 
mixed feelings as to whether they should 
be advocates of the decerebrate in the 
bed, or the family asking whether their 
loved one is going to get better. Mrs. 
Hollinger points out that this question is 
coming into focus just at the time the 
federal government, the state, and the 
private sector are grappling with cost­
containment issues. Health providers 
have access to high technology tools of 
medicine that can prolong life but offer 
little hope of recovery, creating difficult 
choices. Doctors, patients, and families 
are feeling the impact of technology and 
costs on their decision-making. 

" On the one hand, the feds are 
screaming cost-containment and DRGs 
and on the other hand they' re als~ 
screaming ethics, vis-a-vis the 
short-lived Baby Doe regulations." (In 
the Baby Doe case, the advice of attend­
ing physicians and the wishes of the pa-

CPR Taught in Schools 
(Continued from page 5) 

ing materials. (Copies of Teaching 
Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation in the 
Schools and Putting Your Heart into the 
Curriculum can be obtained by calling 
Kathleen McCracken at the Heart Asso­
ciation office (301) 685-707 4.) 

" It's a beautiful feeling when over 
100,000 young people have learned 
CPR," Ms. Stemler says. 

- Rochelle Cohen 

rents of a severely handicapped infant 
were challenged by an individual with 
no connection to the case, who set him­
self up as protector of the baby's rights. 
The case cost the parents months of 
anguish and over$100,000 in legal fees. 
The federal government stepped in, 
seized records-and took health pro­
viders off the floor, where they were 
helping sick people-to investigate.) In 
October 1984, President Reagan signed 
Baby Doe legislation into law and the 
regulations have just been issued. 

According to Mrs. Hollinger, the 
deliverers of health care are caught in 
the middle. They have always tried to 
take into consideration the needs of the 
patient and the family , and the advice of 
the doctors, nurses, social workers, and 
clergy involved in each case. Now, how­
ever, they are faced with the govern­
ment, special interest groups, and others 
coming into hospitals and petitioning 
them into the courts. Mrs. Hollinger 
said, "I consider this to be unac­
ceptable." 

The President's Committee on Bio­
medical Ethics studied the problem and 
recommended the establishment of bio­
medical advisory committees in hospi­
tals, to bring all sides together. 

Last year, Delegate Hollinger intro­
duced House Bill 158 into the Maryland 
legislature, to establish hospital medical 
ethics advisory boards. (A board would 
consist of an MD and RN, neither of 
whom are directly involved with the care 
of the patient in question, social worker, 
chief executive officer or designee, and 
as many others, including members of 
clergy, as are deemed necessary. ) The 
board could be convened or petitioned 
by a doctor, nurse, social worker, pa­
tient, relative, guardian, or person with 
power of attorney for a patient who is 
too sick or mentally impaired to make a 
competent decision for himself. 

The bill was drafted with the help 
and support of the Maryland Hospital 
Association, Maryland Academy of 
Pediatrics, Medical and Chirurgical 
Faculty of Maryland, Department of 
Health and Mental Hygiene, Baltimore 
Association of Retarded Citizens, Mary­
land Nurses Association, and many pri­
vate individuals. 

Unfortunately, when the bill 
reached the legislature, it was linked 
with a Baby Doe bill. Sides were clearly 
chosen: hospital and health care provid­
ers were for the ethics advisory commit­
tee bill; organizations for the handi­
capped, the Catholic Church, and Mary­
land Right to Life promoted the Baby 
Doe bill. On the day of the hearing, the 

Right to Life group demonstrated 
against the ethics committee bill on the 
grounds that family members might 
have much to gain by the patient's death 
and that absence of guidelines for the 
very young would lead to nontreatment 
of handicapped babies. 

The Baby Doe bill did not pass in 
committee; the ethics bill reached the 
House floor. "We are left with nothing 
to help us," said Mrs. Hollinger. 

"We, in the legislature, are anxious 
to hear from you. Are you willing to 
speak out? Keep in mind the purpose of 
this bill was just to set up an ethics advis­
ory committee for each hospital.' ' 

Please contact Delegate Paula Hol­
linger, RN, 3708 Lanamer Road, Ran­
dallstown, MD 21133, or call her An­
napolis office on Tuesdays or Wednes­
days, toll-free: from Baltimore, 
841-3342; from Washington, 858-3342. 

Update: A committee comprising 
physicians, the Maryland Hospital 
Association, and Catholic Consortiums 
is preparing a revised hospital medical 
care advisory committee bill, to be intro­
duced in this session of the legislature. 

-Erna Segal 

MD - DC Task Force 
A memorandum of understanding 

between Maryland and the District of 
Columbia is being developed at the 
request of Maryland's Governor Harry 
Hughes, who asked DC's Mayor Marion 
Barry to designate a team to be part of a 
task force to resolve problems of inter­
jurisdictional emergency medical ser­
vices between Maryland and DC. 

The task force is composed of rep­
resentatives from Maryland and DC 
healthcare and EMS organizations. 

The memorandum of understand­
ing will cover such issues as the utiliza­
tion of the District's designated trauma 
centers as back-up adult trauma centers 
to Maryland's designated trauma 
centers (the five back-up adult trauma 
centers include the Washington Hospi­
tal Center and DC General, George­
town University, George Washington, 
and Howard University hospitals) ; the 
delineation of helicopter and land 
surface transportation across juris­
dictional lines; financing issues; and 
communications issues. 

Although OC's specialty centers for 
burns, eye injuries, pediatric trauma, 
and neonatal problems have been a part 
of Maryland's EMS system for years, this 
is the first time an agreement has been 
delineated for adult trauma. 

- Beverly Sopp 
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Dr. Conn Leaves MIEMSS for Boston 

During his farewell party attended by EMS field providers and MIEMSS staff, Dr. 
Alasdair Conn (middle) received a certificate of outstanding contribution from Dr. 
Cowley (right) . Dr. Ameen Ramzy (left) read the citation which included the following: 
"Alasdair's skills were crucial in the development of our EMS System that responds to 
more than 300,000 emergency calls for help annually. Dr. Conn also established 
himself on the national scene and has made major contributions to the field." 

EMS Standards Input Sought 
The American Society of Testing 

and Materials (ASTM) recently held its 
second national meeting on setting na­
tional voluntary EMS standards. 

According to Alasdair Conn, MD, 
former medical director of field opera­
tions and deputy clinical director of the 
Shock Trauma Center at MIEMSS, who 
is vice-chairman of ASTM's Executive 
Committee on EMS Services, several 
concerns raised at the first meeting sur­
faced again during the December meet­
ing in Philadelphia. 

The primary concern was that the 
process of setting voluntary national 
EMS standards should involve people 
nationwide. In an effort to involve more 
people from mid-America and the west 
coast, the next ASTM meeting on na­
tional voluntary EMS standards will be 
held in Los Angeles in early April. 

The question was also raised 
whether there should be funding to off­
set the expenses of people traveling to 
the national meetings. There is a limited 
amount of money available through the 
Department of Transportation (DOT) 
which the ASTM is actively seeking. Ac­
cording to Dr. Conn, DOT would like to 
see voluntary national EMS standards 
adopted for ambulances, EMS equip­
ment, and pre hospital provider certifica­
tion, and he hopes they would look 
favorably on ASTM's request. 

At ASTM's meeting last July, five 
subcommittees were formed. During the 
December meeting several subcommit-

tee structures were revamped but all 
subcommittees are actively working and 
beginning to develop standards for ini­
tial promulgation In fact, the first volun­
tary national EMS standard-on EMT­
As-should be ready for a vote by the 
April meeting, according to Dr. Conn. 
He says that ASTM is also trying to "fast­
track" the national levels for trauma 
centers (these will be based on the 
American College of Surgeons' criteria). 

Dr. Conn notes that it may take 18 
months to two years for all of the 
standards to be promulgated and ap­
proved. After each standard is approved 
and published, it will be reviewed every 
four or five years to make sure that it is 
still valid. 

Approximately 200 members of 
ASTM-mainly EMS organizations-­
are currently participating in the volun­
tary national EMS standard-setting pro­
cess. Dr. Conn urges more people to 
join. " By joining, each of us can have 
one vote and actively participate in 
furthering the goals and destiny of EMS. 
If you have a valid concern it will be 
heard. No standards will be generated 
without your input. '' 

An individual or organizational 
membership is $50 and entitles one to 
minutes of all meetings, drafts of all 
standards, and the opportunity to par­
ticipate on a task force. For further infor­
mation on joining ASTM, contact your 
regional administrator. 

- Beverly Sopp 

Alasdair Conn, MD, a key figure in 
Maryland's EMS system and the 
MIEMSS Shock Trauma Center for the 
past five years, recently resigned to be­
come associate professor of surgery at 
Boston University and medical director 
of the New England Life Flight Program. 

While at MIEMSS, Dr. Conn held 
many titles including director of field op­
erations (in which capacity, he was also 
editor of this newsletter) , and most re­
cently deputy clinical director of 
MIEMSS Shock Trauma Center medi­
cal director of field operations, ~nd as­
sistant professor of surgery at the Uni­
versity of Maryland School of Medicine. 

Dr. Conn's new appointment at 
Boston University, effective February 1, 
includes teaching, patient care, and 
some administrative duties. The New 
England Life Flight program, still in its 
beginning stages, is the provisional 
name for the helicopter program that 
serves the 12 major health care institu­
tions in Boston. These institutions 
formed a consortium to help finance 
their helicopter program, and they have 
since purchased a BK-117 configured 
for med-evac ne.eds. Initially, Dr. Conn 
will be involved in expanding the com­
munications, transportation, and train­
ing components. 

Dr. Conn describes his new posi­
tion as " professionally challenging" and 
feels that EMS systems and especially 
helicopter transport will become more 
important in the future . "We' ll see hos­
pitals having to close and hospital beds 
having to close, yet as a health care system 
we still need to pro.!ide the same quality of 
care. So if you can't get the services you 
need at the local hospital, you may have to 
travel to the appropriate institution. And 
that to me says t\00 things. First, that EMS 
systems are becoming more important 
and second that helicopter transport will 
be more important " 

Looking back at his five years at 
MIEMSS, Dr. Conn finds the experience 
"very rewarding." In that time, he has 
seen "the EMS system mature. The 
problems and concerns that we had in 
the late 70s haven't all been ironed out, 
but now we have a forum for ironing 
them out We've definitely made 
progress-and we're all speaking to one 
another. ALS is stronger and widely rec­
ognized. And I think the citizens of Mary­
land do get better care due to the coop­
eration of everyone involved. And I 
hope that I'm somewhat responsible for 
that in a small way." 

- Beverly Sopp 



Region II Trauma Days 
The Region II Trauma Days Sym­

posium will be held March 22, 23, and 
24 in Hagerstown. A concerted effort 
was made this year to expand the scope 
of the symposium and invite nationally 
known speakers to give presentations 
on topics of interest to emergency medi­
cal providers in Region II as well as from 
adjoining areas. 

The program for Friday, March 22 
will be devoted to a clinical track primar­
ily for hospital personnel, but will be of 
interest to many ALS prehospital pro­
viders. Proposed topics include ortho­
pedic assessment; nursing management 
of a patient with a pelvic injury; preven­
tion of orthopedic complications; AV se­
quential pacemakers; and a cardiac drug 
update. 

Saturday's and Sunday's programs 
will be devoted to prehospital tracks. 
Topics planned include pediatric 
trauma; EMS response to a HazMat inci­
dent; infection control, decontamin­
ation, and radiation safety; self-defense 
for EMS; overview of Maryland's EMS 
System-where do I fit in?; trends in 
prehospital care; EMS product update; 
and mental health care and the law in 
the prehospital setting. 

For a program announcement re­
gistration form, or additional info:rna­
tion, contact the Region II Office in 
Hagerstown, (301 ) 791-2366 or 
293-1749. - George Smith 

Region II Administrator 

June21 - 23, 1985 
Bethesda Marriott 

See March newsletter 
for additional information. 
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Stress Symposium 
"Stress and Behavioral Emergen­

cies, " an international conference 
sponsored by the emergency health ser­
vices department of University of Mary­
land Baltimore County (UMBC), 
MIEMSS, and Psychosocial Clinicians in 
Emergency Medicine, will be held April 
11-14 at UMBC. 

Participants will attend sessions of 
general interest, as well as workshops. 
These are divided into three tracks: 
stress control and reduction for emer­
gency personnel, psychosocial issues re­
lating to behavioral emergencies, and 
disaster psychology and assistance to 
victims and rescuers involved in cata­
strophic events. 

Speakers will provide practical, 
realistic, and applicable strategies for in­
tervention in the crises of others or help­
ing oneself control emergency services 
stress. 

The conference is designed for 
paramedics, EMTs, psychologists, 
nurses, social workers, police officers, 
firefighters, administrators, dispatchers, 
pastoral counselors, and other emer­
gency support staff. 

Registration fees are $105 (before 
March 15), $125 (after March 15), or 
$45 per day. 

For additional information, contact 
Jeffrey Mitchel~ PhD, at (301) 
455-3223. 
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